Polk County
Board of Adjustments
December 13, 2013
Call to Order: 9:09 A.M.
Members in Attendance:  Kerry Winkelmann, Robert Franks, Osmund Moe, Courtney Pulkrabek, and Donovan Wright.
Members Absent: None
Also Present: Polk County Environmental Services’ staff: Josh Holte & Michelle Erdmann.
Minutes:  A motion was made by Wright to approve the minutes from October 25, 2013 meeting. Second by Moe.  All in favor.

Public Hearing: 
Variance

Dori & Mark Helgeson

    Parcel #74-482/481
Winkelmann read the notice and turned the meeting over to Holte.

Holte stated the applicant has requested a variance to allow the construction of a new dwelling on a non-conforming contiguous lot of record that is under the same ownership as an abutting non-conforming riparian lot, which already contains a dwelling; with both riparian lots maintaining their lot of record status.
Holte went over the requirements found in PCZO Section 8.2030 and 18.2100 for this variance request.

The applicant owns two non-conforming contiguous lots on Union Lake.  The applicants recently purchased the lot next to theirs a couple years ago.  There is a winterized home on the one lot that they recently purchased, and they want to replace the home on their original lot.  The lot they recently purchased is 60 feet wide and 233 feet long (13,980 sq. ft.).  The lot the applicant wishes to build on is 65 feet wide and 223 feet long (15, 145 sq. ft.).

The intent of the applicant is to keep the exisiting home on the lot that they recently purchased, and build a new home on their original lot.  (The ordinance requires the two lots be treated as one, since they are under common ownership and since the lots don’t meet size standards, only one home is allowed on those two lots).

The applicant’s stated practical difficulty is that they have a deteriorating cabin that is in need of repairs.  There is no adequate foundation under this cabin.  If the variance is approved the applicant must submit septic compliance inspections for both lots.  This would need to be a condition on their variance permit that is addressed in the spring.

No comments have been received for this request.  Holte showed the group slides of the properties.  Staff 

recommends denial of the variance request, because hardship/practical difficulty has not been shown.  The lot and house the applicants purchased is winterized and has a permanent foundation.  Staff feels that wanting a second home on two lots, that don’t even meet the sizing requirements of a new single lot, isn’t a hardship.  

Staff recommends that the Board of Adjustment carefully think about their decision on these requests and 
provide detailed answers to the hardship questions to support your findings as this situation is sure to come up again in the future. 

Additional Staff findings:  With the recent change in state statute there is some grey area whether a 
request similar to the applicants’ would be allowable under state statute.  We are awaiting written correspondence from the DNR on their interpretation of the statute.  

Staff has also been in contact with several other Counties on their interpretation of the rule.  Based on the 
DNR’s response and the wishes of the Planning Commission and County Board we could look at amending the zoning ordinance this winter.  

If the zoning ordinance is amended, a case like the Helgeson’s could possibly be a permitted use, and not 
require a variance.  But as the County Ordinance stands now, they need a variance, and since staff doesn’t feel a practical difficulty exists, we recommend denial of the above request. 

Winkelmann asked why they need a second house?  Dori Helgeson said that they never intended but when 
the neighbors had health problems and approached them about buying the property they wanted to help out.  They never wanted a larger cabin, but would like to update theirs to be a possible retirement home.


Gagner stated that he has known this cabin for 30+ years and the Helgegson’s have owned it for 20+ years 
and made improvements.  The inside is tiny, no closed, they pump water out of the lake and the foundation is rocks.  They want to build the same size.  It would be an upgrade in taxes for the county.  It would be a plus in looks and taxes.


Winkelmann said that our problem is lot size and two homes vs. one.  Powers asked if Holte feels that 
this rule will change?  Holte stated that if the DNR clarifies/approves it then Polk County and the County Board can approve it if they wish.  But there has been no letter/response yet from the DNR.

A neighbor stated that they have no problems with the request and that another neighbor got a variance for 


a large garage 5’ from the line.

The Board had no further questions for the Helgeson’s.  Holte asked the board the hardship questions.
	Question
	Pulkrabek
	Moe
	Franks
	Wright
	Winkelmann

	1.
	Yes
	Yes
	Yesy
	Yes
	Yes

	2.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	Yes

	3.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	No

	4.
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes

	5.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	No

	6.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	No

	7.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	No


Holte stated with 24 No’s and 11 Yes’s the criteria has been met if the Board wishes to grant the variance.
Pulkrabek made a motion to approve the variance, second by Moe. 


Ayes: Pulkrabek, Moe, Franks, Wright


Nayes: Winkelmann
Public Hearing: 
Variance


Troy Lindberg

Parcel #74.00034.00
Winkelmann read the notice and turned the meeting over to Holte.  

Holte stated the applicant is seeking a variance to reduce the setback off the lakeshore from 100’ to 38’ for the construction of a new house on an existing foundation and to exceed the allowed square footage for a guesthouse while not meeting the duplex lot width requirements.
Holte went over the requirements found in PCZO Sections 18.2211and 18.2212.  

The applicant’s lot is classified as 6 acres, with approximately 2.5 acres above the OHW on the mail portion of the island.  The main portion of the island is approximately 225 feet wide and 440 feet deep.  The applicant’s property is a riparian lot on Maple Lake.  The applicant currently has 1,992 sq. ft. residential dwelling and a detached 40’ x 30’ (1200 sq. ft.) garage with a 40’ x 14’ (506 sq. ft.) unfinished upstairs structure on the property.

The applicant would like to keep the existing house as a guesthouse.  The applicant would like to build a house that is attached to the garage on part of the current foundation that was constructed in 1984.  The proposed house would be 38’ from the OHW at the closest point.  A new septic system was installed in 2012 for the existing house and the plan would be to tie into that system if it is large enough.

The new home would be located within the shore impact zone.  A land alteration permit was issued in 2013 to partially fill the area of the foundation where the applicant would like to build his new house.  Access to the property is provided via a private, narrow driveway.  If the water level of the lake is high, water can cross over the top of the driveway in a spot close to the island.

Comments that were received:
Maple Lake Improvement District stated: At the last meeting of the MLID board, the request from Troy Lindberg regarding a variance was discussed at great length.  The board has no problem with Mr. Lindberg's request, but they do feel this is a DNR issue due to the uniqueness of the property being an island.

Stephanie Klamm (DNR Area Hydrologist) commented and stated that the DNR recommends denial of the variance requests. (A copy of her letter is attached and was read to the Board)
Holte went over slides of the property and the proposed plans.

Yell stated that the MLID has concerns with trucks traveling in and out of that property.  They are opposed to the request, but took no formal vote.

Winkelmann asked how there was a permit issued in 1984 to be that close to the water?  Holte said he is not sure, there are no detailed documents.  Buness asked about shoreland regulations in 1984?  Holte is not positive, but feels the current shoreland regluations were adopted in the early 1990’s.

Staff recommends denial of the variance request for the following reasons:
Development would take place in the shore impact zone, which is not allowed by the ordinance.  Allowing further development into the shore impact zone could potentially negatively impact water quality for Maple Lake.  The goal of Polk County’s Comprehensive Plan for our lakes is to maintain the high quality lake resources that we currently have by carefully managing the development of the Shoreland areas.  

The DNR has recommended that we do not allow buildings to be located in the shore impact zone because these areas serve as Shoreland buffers to protect the lakes. 

Applicant doesn’t meet guesthouse standards, and the proposed guesthouse would be 1,922 Square feet (Ordinance only allows 700 sq. ft).


The existing foundation is about 30 years old, and staff doesn’t know if most of the foundation would be usable.  
Staff would be willing to work with the applicant on other options where the applicant could reduce the 
size of his guesthouse to acceptable standards, and move the location of the new home outside of the shore impact zone.  Although any development on this lot would more than likely still need a variance.  
Lindberg said that the property has been owned by his family since the mid 1980’s.  His father had big

plans but his current plans are not that large.  His father had health issues that is why the original plan was never finished.  The current “house” was built as a workshop and there is a tunnel between the garage and the foundation that he would like to use.  He has no finalized plans, he is waiting on the Boards decision.  He does plan to reduce the guesthouse space by changing part of the structure back into storage.  He also said he understands the DNR, but there have been houses permitted to be around 40’ from the lakeshore.  He would like to explore his options before finalizing any plans.

Pulkrabek asked that if we approve, do we have to respond to the DNR?  Holte said that yes, we are 
required to submit within 10 days of the hearing what the Boards decisions and finding of fact are.  They then have the option of taking the decision to court.
The Board had no further questions for Troy Lindberg.  Holte asked the board the hardship questions.

	Question
	Pulkrabek
	Moe
	Franks
	Wright
	Winkelmann

	1.
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes

	2.
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes

	3.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	Yes

	4.
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes

	5.
	No
	No
	No
	Yes
	Yes

	6.
	No
	No
	No
	Yes 
	Yes

	7.
	No
	No
	No
	No
	No


Holte stated with 15 No’s and 20 Yes’s the criteria has not been met to grant the variance.
A motion was made by Moe to deny the variance request.  Second by Franks.  All in favor.
Holte said that he would work with Mr. Lindberg to figure out what other options he has.
Next meeting will be January 24th, 2014.  Meeting was adjourned.
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